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DIRECTIVE OF THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES

On September 9. 2020, the Department of Public Health and Social Services (“DPHSS”)
identified a significant cluster of COVID-19 positive cases in a congregate setting, specifically
barracks for a local construction company. On September 11. 2020, additional COVID-19 cases
were identified among employees of two other construction companies operating on island.
Guam’s construction industry relies heavily on foreign labor and a significant portion of the
construction workforce is housed in congregate settings. These companies have worksites
throughout the island, including on military installations, Government of Guam projects, and
local private sector projects. The emergence of this cluster and the threat presented by the
additional cases pose a significant danger to the public health of the construction workforce,
industries associated with these projects, and the larger community. Immediate action is
necessary to protect against further spread.

1. Pursuant to 10 GCA § 19601 et seq, I, as the Acting Director of the DPHSS, in an
effort to prevent the transmission of COVID-19, and to ensure that all cases of COVID-19 are
controlled and treated, HEREBY DIRECT as follows:

a. All construction projects shall suspend operations at close of business on Friday,
September 11, 2020, until further directive from the DPHSS.

b. The DPHSS shall undertake a review of all operational plans and conduct site visits of
congregate settings to ensure applicable DPHSS Guidance is complied with and to safeguard the
health of the construction sector’s workforce. The DPHSS recognizes that construction is a
critical component of our island’s infrastructure and the suspension of construction activities is
intended to be as limited in duration as possible. To this end, all affected companies are advised
that cooperation with DPHSS in this mandatory review and inspection process will permit the
process to move expeditiously so that affected activities can resume quickly.

c. Businesses that refuse to comply with this Directive may be subject to fines and/or the
termination of business licenses, as well as any other penalties as may be available under Guam
law. DPHSS shall enforce this Directive with the assistance of the Guam Police Department,
Guam Fire Department, and other regulatory agencies of the Government of Guam, including the
Department of Labor.

d. It is the finding of DPHSS that this Directive constitutes the least restrictive means
necessary to prevent the spread of COVID-19 from infected individuals to non-infected
individuals in the community.
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e. It is further the finding of DPHSS that individuals who violate this Directive may be
placing others in danger of death or serious bodily injury from infection to COVID-19.

SO ORDERED, this 11" day of September 2020.

-
Am SAN AGUSTIN, MHR



